Minutes of the Annual Village Meeting held on May 20th 2015
The Parish Room, Withington, at 7.00pm.

103/2014 Present: Councillors Lesley Stone (Chairman), A Williams, P Heath, H Thomas, M Timmis, 
T Taylor (Clerk), Mathew Mead from Shropshire Council. 16 members of the public.
104/2014 Apologies: Shropshire Councillor John Everall. Mrs. Shirley Davies, Jenny and Tony Newby.
105/2014 Welcome: The chairman welcomed everyone to the three meetings of the evening, and explained that this is the Village Meeting, where reports are given, and feedback from members of the public encouraged.
106/2014 Minutes:  The Minutes of the 2014 AVM were accepted as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
107/2014 Chairman’s Report: The work of the Parish Council has this year been dominated by one word PLANNING. Historically planning is the most contentious issue for councillors who must, by virtue of taking office, represent ALL residents of the parish. Sometimes this means balancing the needs of some residents against those of others and coming to a personal, unbiased and independent judgment. Not an easy task. Indeed I believe planning issues set a record for this council of 3 meetings in one 
month.
Personally I recognise there is unease about the fact that I have exercised my democratic right to apply for planning permission whilst remaining a member of the council. The Government rules for Parish Councils make it clear and unchallengeable that where there is a conflict of interest in a topic or agenda item the affected councillor stands down for THAT ITEM. Further I took legal advice from Shropshire Council’s legal team and advised councillors to do the same. As a former educational professional I am well used to separating personal from professional interests and have continued to do so in my council work. Planning is one aspect of the work of a Parish Council and although dominant this year we should not lose sight of all the other elements.

Within the parish most people are aware that 3 of our own local residents have had their applications for new build properties refused by Shropshire Council. The strong Parish Council opposition to some of these sites did not stop the big application coming forward for land between the main village and the line of the former canal. The Action Group, speedily formed to fight this application, did sterling work in galvanising opposition to this proposal. It was particularly pleasing that they were keen to work alongside the Parish Council and not against it. The Parish Council was also ably supported by the Council for the Preservation of Rural England (CPRE) who gave their support in opposing this scheme. They stand by to give us further support should we need it to continue fighting this application. We also invited Upton Magna to share our objections.

In terms of policy to fight such a large scale development the council has all elements in place. We have registered as “open countryside” and we have a place plan which is reviewed annually. In addition we have consulted with all residents through the Parish Plan process for their views on local issues, including planning, and should be guided by that.

In the locality the Allscott Sugar factory Site, no doubt as contentious when built on green fields in the 1930’s as it is now, despite strong opposition from parish councils and members of the public was given planning consent by Telford and Wrekin for 470 houses and associated facilities. Bizarrely, and too late for councillors to discuss tonight, we have received notification that this permission has fallen through and is to be reviewed. Two reasons have been given firstly the applicants, Northern Trust have not signed the heavy financial requirements of Telford and Wrekin and secondly  that Telford and Wrekin council is now claiming it has the required 5 year land supply for its policies to be effective. Other large developments in Wellington and Rodington remain a concern.

Nationally we have a government with a majority but which still faces the twin pressures of a rising population and an increasing shortage of housing. It remains to be seen whether current planning policies are allowed to bed in or whether they will undergo change.

Change is an inevitable part of life and although we remain part of the Local Joint Committee its structure has undergone considerable change this year. Withington, as part of Tern Ward, is now joined with Severn Ward, an area we have more natural and long standing links with than Loton. Indeed many of us 
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know Claire Wild the Shropshire councillor for Severn Ward. It is to be hoped now this change has gone through that the LJC will become a stronger force for good in the area, especially now there is little by way of finance to distract the representatives! Membership of the LJC also gives councillors a wider view of some of the issues that face us. Indeed Cllr. Thomas reported from the most recent meeting that some representatives were more tolerant of the farming traffic in and around their villages than has sometimes been the case in Withington.

Traffic, whether volume, speed, size of vehicles or indeed the timing of journeys is a continuing concern for many. It is difficult to see how these issues can be resolved to everyone’s satisfaction. Shropshire council will be putting up additional signage to keep some heavy traffic from the centre and hopefully not at the expense of lanes on the outskirts of the parish. However the previous parliament recently passed legislation allowing even larger vehicles on the nation’s roads. The Parish Council has joined with neighbouring parishes, particularly Upton Magna and Atcham, to request support as part of the “Speed watch”   programme. Withington has also registered a separate interest in this.

Crime remains low in our area however we need to remain vigilant particularly in relation to fly tipping and shed and other break-ins. We PARTICULARLY need a Neighbourhood Watch Coordinator to monitor things on our behalf. If you are AT ALL interested please contact any councillor or the clerk.

I will finish by paying tribute to the hard work of members of the council whose task is not an easy one. Government recognises this and has issued guidance on councillors’ interests, which must be declared, on making all information available to the public and on new rights to record Parish council meetings unobtrusively. I would like to thank all those who help the council in any way whether it is through serving on the Village Green Committee, monitoring and improving the footpaths or maintaining the website and all other help and support. In particular I would like to pay tribute to our clerk Tom Taylor for diligently dealing with all the paperwork that comes the way of Parish Councils and valiantly trying to keep the council on the straight and narrow even from far flung parts of the world! This has enabled us to be a well -run and efficient council to better serve the residents of the Parish of Withington. Thank you.

Finally, on a personal note, I would like to thank my husband Alan for supporting me throughout and taking such undeserved flack on my behalf. Thank you.
108/2014 Report from Mathew Mead
Shropshire Council is currently around half way through a three year programme of cost savings of approximately £80 million. The main focus of this programme is to look at delivering services in different ways and to give local communities a greater say in how their services are run. It is important that Parish Councils are aware of these changes and take part in the consultations around these issues.
Youth Commissioning

Shropshire Council has launched a consultation on the future of Youth Clubs in Shropshire, proposing to devolve the funding down to a local level through the LJCs. The aim is to give local communities more say in how and where money for youth activities is spent. The Tern and Severn Valley LJC area has been allocated £3,000 and hope to be able to offer some small grants to community organisations to deliver activities for young people. These could be in partnership with a school or sports group. In some parishes where there are relatively small numbers of children parishes might work together to deliver projects. 

People can take part in the consultation at 

http://new.shropshire.gov.uk/get-involved/youth-activity-provision-in-shropshire/The results of the consultation, and a suggested approach to allocation the £3,000 will be made at the LJC meeting in on 10th June. If your parish has any ideas on projects they would like to deliver please contact me. 
Swimming Pool Consultation
A major public consultation lasting 4 months will be launched later this month, looking at the future of Shrewsbury swimming pool. Options to be put forward include an upgrade of the existing site, or a new site and purpose built facility in the town. Details of the consultation will be on the Council website, and there will also be public meetings where the proposals can be discussed by members of the public
SAMDev and Planning

The plans have gone through a planning inspection and have not been called in by the inspector, so we are anticipating them being approved in the late spring or early summer. These will give more clarity to planning in the county and help deliver the development plans Town and Parish Councils have put forward over recent years, and reduce the number of “speculative” planning applications which some communities have been subject to over the last 2 years.

National Planning Policies are changing regularly and a recent change to make developments of less than
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10 houses exempt from affordable housing contributions is being opposed by Shropshire Council, as they feel it is detrimental to delivering our strategies for housing, particularly affordable housing, in the county.

A task and finish group at Shropshire Council has been set up to look at how The Council deals with planning applications, and makes best use of officer and councillor time in reviewing planning applications. The group will be looking at a range of options, but are keen to stress no decisions have yet been taken, and at the moment there are no plans to alter the number of planning committees Shropshire Council operates

Tern and Severn Valley Local Joint Committee

The first planning meeting of this new Committee met for the first time last month at Cound and talked about a number of common issues in the area. The next public meeting will be on Wednesday 10th June at 7pm at Cross Houses Community Hall. We hope to have a presentation at the meeting from the Shropshire Council planning team, and also an update on the rules and regulations around dog fouling.
The LJC will continue to meet regularly and have presentations from speakers about important local issues throughout the year. The discussions on Shropshire’s hospitals will continue in 2015/16, when decision on the location of a range of medical services at Shrewsbury and Telford hospitals will be revealed. These could have a very significant impact on Shropshire and we’ll aim to invite the Future Fit team, who are leading on the consultation, to attend one of the LJC meetings.
Comments from the public included contacting Bowbrook Archers to invite children to have a go, and merging Shropshire and Telford and Wrekin Councils, which could save £50m. Money could also be saved by sharing services with other counties, or further devolving powers. 
109/2014 Public Forum: Mr Jones-Perrott and a colleague from Balfours, representing Sundorne Estate, presented proposals for a broiler unit at the Rea Farm. This will be an estate business. Plans were produced and circulated. There will be a public consultation at Upton Magna village hall on June 3rd from 4.30 to 7.00pm. Questions raised included concern about increased traffic movements, though contractors will be strictly told to follow the route to and from Atcham. A maximum of 6 HGV movements per week, is anticipated. Some extra passing places in the lanes are proposed, though with only a minimal improvement to the narrow stretch south of the A5 bridge. There will be only 1 full time employee. There were concerns about the visual impact, and possible increased smell. A planning application is expected in August or September.
110/2014: Date of next annual village meeting: 11th May 2016 at 7.00pm.
Minutes confirmed as correct

Signed..................................................

11th May 2016
Chairman
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